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A number of observers have noted a basic change in 
what the government, especially at the federal 
level, can be expected to do or afford to do. Be-
cause of this change, the manner in which public 
services, including transportation, are delivered 
will not be the same in the future as it has been in 
the past. There will probably be less money avail-
able for public services, and the emphasis in the 
coming years will be on more efficient use of exist-
ing resources, self-help, partnerships between the 
public and private sectors, and a more market-ori-
ented delivery of public services. 

The purpose of this paper is to identify some of 
the changes that are occurring that will affect 
transportation planners and to offer some opinions 
concerning approaches that should be taken during 
the next 10 years to make up for the cutbacks in 
public funding while the necessary level of urban 
mobility will continue to be provided. 

The challenge to the transportation planner in 
the 1980s is to work with limited public resources 
to provide the free movement of traffic, effective 
alternatives to the single-occupant automobile, and 
an attractive urban environment for the pedestrian. 
The situation implies that new coalitions of support 
must be built at the local level and new institu-
tionl arrangements constructed to manage urban 
transportation systems. All parts of the urban 
transportation system--traffic, transit, paratran-
sit, and pedestrian movement--should be planned and 
managed in a coordinated manner. There will be op-
portunities for the development of services that are 
not based on public policy statements but on the 
actual needs of the community. 

Funding for urban transportation, whether highway 
or transit, has been threatened with cutbacks at all 
levels of government. The chances for major highway 
projects, significant transit fleet expansion, or 
new rail transit facilities appear slim over the 
next few years. Many believe that this is a phenom-
enon caused by a temporary swing to the right in the 
nation's politics. However, a number of observers 
of government and the political process feel that 
the change is more fundamental and that the current 
political situation is not the cause of the change 
but rather the result of it. 

In a recent article in the New York Times Maga-
zine, Theodore White reviewed the past several 
presidential elections and concluded that by 1980 
the electorate was disenchanted with throwing money 
at problems and was receptive to the message that 
"government was choking them, wasting their money, 
forcing up prices, poking its nose into local af-
fairs" (1, p. 77). The election in 1980, says 
White, "could be viewed only as a climatic episode 
in a stretch of history that went back for 20 years 
or more" (1, p. 32). John Naisbitt, senior vice 
president of Yankelvich, Skelly and White, sees some 
more basic changes in progress. He feels that the 
United States is shifting from an industrial society 
to an information society and that decentralization 
is taking place and power is shifting from the Con-
gress to the states. He feels that we are entering 
a postindustrial society with more freedom for the 
worker (2). 

The magazine Transatlantic Perspectives, in the 
preface to an article by Ted golderie, summarized 
their view of societal change by stating that "West-
ern societies are searching for more effective and 
efficient ways of providing public services, and the  

search is leading them... toward new models built 
around concepts of choice and competion .... use of 
nongovernmental service providers .... self-help and 
user financing" (3, p.  6). A private-sector view is 
given by Robert M. Price, the president and chief 
operating officer of Control Data Corporation, who 
states that "many times the only way to assemble the 
resources to meet a great social need is cooperation 
with other companies and government" (4, p.  23). 

These comments are included to show that basic 
changes are under way in the United States that will 
affect society as a whole and certainly the role 
that transportation and the transportation planner 
will play in that society. As Naisbitt points out, 
"Just as in 1800 the fact that 90 percent of the 
labor force were farmers dictated the societal ar- 
rangements of the day, the fact that most of us were 
in industrial occupations until recently dictated 
the arrangements of a mass industrial society--which 
are now out of tune with the new information soci-
ety" (2, p.  11). 

An illustration of the changes that are taking 
place is found in reports of new work schedules and 
the trend toward flexible hours (5, p. 76; 6, P. 
27). These changes will have significant impacts on 
traffic flow and public transportation. A change to 
a four-day work week, for example, will cut peak-
period transit ridership by 20 percent. Cities have 
lost most of their manufacturing jobs and the sub-
urbs continue to grow as central cities decline in 
population. 

The above references are important because, al-
though they may not involve transportation directly, 
they confirm on a grand scale the experience and ob- 
servations of transportation researchers over the 
past few years. Pikarsky and Johnson feel that the 
changes in transportation are dramatic enough to 
amount to "renegotiating the social contract" (7, p. 
10). In other words, the roles of the individual 
and of the public and private sectors must change to 
meet the realities of present-day life. 

Another interesting feature of the referenced 
articles is that they are remarkably similar in 
identifying the characteristics of the change we are 
encountering. In reviewing the articles, I detected 
a consensus that people have lost confidence in the 
ability of government to solve their problems, that 
they are tired of dealing with bureaucracies, that 
the private sector must play a role in the solution 
of social problems, that partnerships between public 
and private sectors must be created, and that the 
delivery of public services must be more market ori- 
ented. As Kolderie sums up the problem, "In the 
same way that, around the turn of the century, the 
United States needed a new conception of how to act 
in order to deal with the failures of the private 
sector, it now needs a new theory to permit it to 
deal with the failures that have begun to appear in 
the public sector" (3, p.  6). 

This new social order should have a dramatic im-
pact on highway and public transportation planning 
and implementation. Planning of transportation 
facilities and services in the past was affected by 
the considerable amount of money available for 
street and highway construction and more recently 
fixed-route transit, low-cost parking, and the seem-
ingly limitless supply of land. The availability of 
federal funds tended to skew local decisions in the 
direction of whatever the government would pay for. 
Just as we tended to sacrifice homes, parks, and 
pedestrians to the automobile in the 1950s and 
1960s, so we ignored the changing demands for public 
transportation and concentrated almost solely on 
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fixed-route transit in the 1970s. As the DOT report 
Transportation Agenda for the 1980s (8) so aptly 
puts it, "Transit as we know it today remains ill-
suited for our many travel needs." 

Before determining how this social order will af-
fect urban-microscale planning, it is important to 
define what the term means. There seems to be a 
lack of consensus on the meaning of urban-microscale 
planning, so for the purposes of this paper the term 
refers to the planning of transportation services 
for an area such as urban CBD or a non-CBD work 
location. It involves detailed planning of a vari-
ety of services to meet the specific needs of vari- 
ous market segments. Urban-microscale planning must 
be comprehensive and coordinate the various elements 
that make up the urban transportation system, in-
cluding fixed-route transit service, commuter ride-
sharing, private bus service, social agency trans-
portation, taxis, bicycles, and pedestrian move-
ment. In addition, the involvement of employers and 
merchants must be considered since they can have a 
significant impact on the way services are provided 
and priced. An important subset of urban-microscale 
planning will be site impact analysis, which will 
consider many of the same services but only how they 
affect a specific major building or development. 

Urban-microscale planning will differ consider-
ably from the way planning was done in the past. 
There will be no solution to transportation problems 
or a single set of routine procedures to follow. 
The techniques that work for regional analysis will 
not be applicable, and the planner will be con-
fronted by a need to analyze a number of different 
services affected by a variety of institutional 
structures. 

This situation implies some basic changes in the 
way transportation is planned. First, the use of 
mathematical planning models will become relatively 
less important. This is not to say that they will 
not be needed, since detailed service design will 
depend on analysis of the market to be served. How-
ever, a good case can be made that the major service 
impacts will be caused by changes in the legal, reg-
ulatory, and institutional environment. Several 
years ago, a planner in a major city told me that we 
really needed a good demand model for vanpooling. 
However, at that time vanpooling was not legal in 
most states, and the best model in the world would 
not alter the fact that no one would ride because 
the service could not be legally provided. In a 
similar manner the involvement of employers and mer-
chants in public transportation can have effects 
that will overshadow the operational features of a 
service. For example, it has been observed that 
strong employer involvement in a ridesharing program 
can cause other variables such as the desire to 
drive alone, smoking, and the lack of desire for 
social interaction to be reduced. 

The importance of nonoperational variables.raises 
questions about the role of the planner in dealing 
with these issues. Although I think a philosophical 
discussion of the extent to which planners should be 
involved in nonoperational issues is beyond the 
scope of this paper, it is certain that these issues 
cannot be ignored when transportation services are 
being planned. 

During the coming years, I feel that it is im-
portant that fixed-route transit be seen for what it 
is, a service concept developed by some perceptive 
entrepreneurs in the 19th century to meet the travel 
needs of that time. As cities changed, the effec-
tiveness of fixed-route transit declined. The In-
ternational city Management Association (IcMA) re-
cently surveyed city managers in small cities to get 
their views on fixed-route transit. Most felt it  

was not responsive to the needs of residents but was 
superimposed on the trip patterns of the city. 
Fixed-route transit is still the most effective way 
of moving large numbers of people along defined cor-
ridors. In certain cities it is an absolute neces-
sity. In most cities it can be used to great effect 
in serving the CBD. But the fact remains that only 
about 6 percent of urban commuters use transit. We 
should not forget transit; in fact, the large capi-
tal needs of existing systems and justifiable new 
systems should be accommodated. However, we should 
worry a little more about the other 94 percent who 
do not use it. 

Another aspect of dealing with fixed-route sys-
tems is to stop equating regional systems and monop- 
olies. There is a tendency to think that it is ne- 
cessary to have only one transit operator in an 
urban area and that allowing more will lead to frag- 
mentation and the destruction of the system. Noth- 
ing could be further from the truth. Localities 
that operate their own transit services within the 
service area of a regional operator find them 
cheaper and more responsive to local need. Transit 
authorities should start to see themselves as mobil-
ity providers developing service options to meet 
market needs and not as bus and train operators. 

The above discussion indicates a much more chao-
tic situation for the planner than exists today. In 
addition to the uncertainty of the institutions that 
must be dealt with, many more service options are 
available and resources must be used more effici- 
ently. Parts of the transportation system can no 
longer be planned in isolation from one another, and 
we must try to understand the interaction between 
various parts of the system in order to make logical 
trade-offs. This situation raises many questions 
and points out the need for a battery of analytic 
tools to aid in making rational choices. 

The task outlined above is easier said than 
done. However, a number of recent articles (9-11) 
have offered suggestions on ways to address urban 
mobility problems in the 1980s, and a considerable 
amount of experience has been gained through the 
projects sponsored by the UMTA Service and Methods 
Demonstration Program. The following suggestions 
are made for consideration in developing the plan-
ning tools necessary for the task. 

The changes that are foreseeable in the coming 
years create a lot of problems but also offer a lot 
of opportunities--so many, in fact, that it is hard 
to know where to begin. However, I see the biggest 
change in public transportation planning to be the 
decline in the role of fixed-route transit and the 
creation of supplementary and complementary services 
that will most likely be operated in the private 
sector. This raises a number of key questions. How 
will the public and private sectors interact? What 
type of relationship will be the most appropriate? 
How will private bus services, taxis, and vanpools 
interface with public transit? If transit is re-
placed with a service such as a taxi feeder, will 
the demand be the same? How can market forces be 
used to the greatest effect in public transportation? 

Many CBDs and suburban employment centers are 
significantly increasing their workforces. Since it 
appears that major new highway facilities will not 
be built, can the growth of traffic be controlled? 
If not, how will the increased traffic flow be 
handled? Tools are needed for a site-by-site anal-
ysis of long-term and short-term parking needs, 
pedestrian movement, alternatives to the automobile, 
and vehicular access. My feeling is that if devel-
opers are not confident that employees can come and 
go freely and shoppers will have easy access to the 
facility being built, the developers will go else-
where. 
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In my opinion, a key element to any transporta-
tion plan is the management and control of parking. 
On-street parking is believed by some to be one of 
transportation's sacred rights. Others believe that 
only a superabundance of parking will ensure the 
success of office buildings and commercial facili-
ties. I feel that both of these assertions are un-
true, and planners will not only have to find ways 
to control parking but will also have to make park-
ing growth and management part of the transportation 
plan. 

Unrestricted on-street parking can have negative 
effects in residential areas. In CBD5 it is often 
not a good use for scarce street space. Giving up a 
lane of street space so a few cars can sit idly for 
hours makes little sense, and the charges for on-
street parking have no relation to the economic 
value of the street space. However, it is not 
enough to simply oppose the expansion of parking 
facilities. Parking proliferated because people 
drove cars; they drove cars in part because they had 
no alternative or were offered an ineffective tran-
sit service. This led to the adoption of zoning 
codes requiring large numbers of parking spaces in 
new office facilities. Parking management makes 
sense only when it is part of a plan that includes 
alternatives such as transit and ridesharing that 
are actively supported by employers and merchants. 
There are several precedents for controlling on-
street parking through the use of residential park-
ing permits, and a number of employers have shown 
thatwith an effective ridesharing program, the need 
for new parking facilities can be eliminated and 
land can be put to more productive use. A challenge 
for planners is to help local decisionmakers over-
come their fear of not having enough parking and 
show how parking requirements can be lowered and the 
money and land put to more effective use. 

Another important element of transportation plan-
ning that is often neglected is pricing. There are 
many facets to transportation pricing, including 
pass programs, employer subsidies of commuter trips, 
merchant support, distance-based fares, peak and 
off-peak fares, self-service fare collection, and 
the use of credit cards. Some of these concepts are 
still experimental but will be developed during the 
next few years. Whatever the number of proven pric-
ing options may be, they should receive careful at-
tention during the planning process. There is an 
obvious need for analytic tools to select and design 
the most appropriate pricing schemes. 

A topic related to pricing is determining who the 
recipient of a subsidy will be. Traditionally sub-
sidies are given to transportation operators in ex-
change for providing a certain level of service. 
However, subsidies can also be given to users, who 
can then purchase service in the marketplace. This 
concept, known commonly as the user subsidy, has 
generally been used to support taxi trips for target 
groups such as elderly persons. However, there is 
no reason why it cannot be applied to fixed-route 
services. For example, it can be used to lower the 
fare for low-income persons, thus removing a large 
barrier to fare increases that are considered dis-
criminatory against the poor. Planners will need to 
know how to design user subsidy services and evalu-
ate the trade-offs of fare, service level, and 
demand. 

An often-neglected person on the urban transpor-
tation scene is the pedestrian. The habitat of the 
pedestrian has been sacrificed to the movement of 
automobiles without any consideration for the fact 
that there are many more pedestrian trips than auto-
mobile trips on many CBD streets. As an example, on 
one street in New York, most of the combined street 
and sidewalk width was devoted to vehicular traf- 

fic. However, 50 percent of the person trips on the 
street were made by pedestrians and another 25 per-
cent were by bus. Therefore the lion's share of the 
space was devoted to 25 percent of the trips. 
Another anomaly was that pedestrian flow was not 
smooth because traffic lights were timed for automo-
bile movement. 

This does not mean that the automobile should be 
banished. There is a tendency to look at the ex-
tensive automobile-free zones in European cities and 
wonder why we cannot do the same in the United 
States. I do not think that the European experience 
is widely applicable in this country due to dramatic 
differences in the layout of our cities. However, 
there is a possibility of some middle ground such as 
the Woonerf concept developed in the Netherlands. 
This approach allows automobiles to enter urban 
spaces but not to dominate them. They are guests in 
a human environment rather than the other way 
around. The problem of planning for pedestrians is 
probably more complicated than some others because 
it is not just a transportation problem but is part 
of a more general question regarding the Shape of 
our cities. Again the institutional issues may be 
paramount; however, the transportation planner will 
probably be called on to analyze how pedestrian 
facilities will affect other parts of the transpor-
tation system. 

Another usually neglected person on the urban 
scene is the cyclist. Since bicycles do not mix 
well with people or automobiles, it is difficult to 
determine what to do with them. It is apparent that 
some people prefer bicycling. However, the number 
that currently use bicycles is probably no indica-
tion of true demand since only the most stalwart 
would venture forth into such a hostile environ-
ment. There appears to be a need for research into 
the demand potential and, based on that, an expendi-
ture of funds on facilities that is commensurate 
with the anticipated demand. In the meantime we 
should discuss methods for making bicycling safer 
and more attractive and determine how bicycle facil-
ities will affect other transportation modes. 

Having raised a number of issues, I feel it ap-
propriate to present a few examples to show how 
these problems can be addressed. In Hartford, Con-
necticut, and Denver, Colorado, attempts will be 
made to bring together the city government, the 
transit operator, employers, merchants, the ride-
sharing programs, and parking interests to manage 
all aspects of the urban transportation system in a 
coordinated fashion. Parking will not consume a 
disproportionate share of resources, but enough will 
be available for short- and long-term demands. it 
is envisioned that transit will serve the shorter 
commute trips and that ridesharing and private bus 
services will carry long-distance commuters. This 
approach, known as the transportation management or-
ganization, may not provide the whole answer, but it 
is a step in the right direction. 

A more specific example of the challenge to 
microscale planners can be found at the El Segundo 
Employment Center in Los Angeles, California. Al-
though there is a large workforce, the location is 
essentially built for the automobile age. Buildings 
are far apart and there are acres of parking. At-
tempts to serve the area with fixed-route transit 
failed for several reasons. Transit routes are de-
signed to serve anonymous aggregates of people, but 
what is needed is a service to get Joe Jones near 
the front door of his place of work 5-10 min before 
his shift starts and to pick him up when it is time 
to go home. Transit buses met the morning starting 
time but were too early or too late in the after-
noon. Buses stopped too far from the entrances or 
they did not come close to the homes of workers. In 



40 
	

TRB Special Report 201 

short, the service was not laid out to meet the spe-
cific needs of the employees. 

In order to meet these needs, a fixed-route bus 
service concept known as employment center bus ser-
vice was designed by the Aerospace Corporation and 
demonstrated under UMTA sponsorship. The service 
was operated by the Southern California Rapid Tran-
sit District (SCRTD), and the routes, based on 
market surveys, were designed to pick up passengers 
close to home or at park-and-ride locations and to 
take them to the entrance of their workplace. 
Several important lessons were learned. We found 
that the service was attractive to workers, and a 
respectable but not overwhelming ridership devel-
oped. More important, we discovered that SCRTD 
could not operate the service on a continuing 
basis. This was not due to operational problems but 
to the fact that this type of service was so per-
sonalized and required such a high level of planning 
and management that SCRTD did not have the staff re-
sources to accommodate it. However, personalized 
service was the only type of transit that was suc-
cessful for trips of less than 15 miles. It became 
apparent that the only hope for the service was 
heavy employer involvement. As a result of the 
project, employers saw that transit was a viable op-
tion for a portion of their workforce. A transpor-
tation organization was formed among the El Segundo 
employers, and they are promoting ridesharing and 
transit service. The important points to remember 
are that the success of the project depended on 
microscopic service planning, personalized service, 
and institutional development. 

These brief examples indicate that the institu-
tional change mentioned in the beginning of the 
paper is already taking place. Developers of non-
CBD workiocations such as the El Segundo Employment 
Center recognize the need for collective modes of 
transportation, and they need the assistance of 
planners to design effective service to meet their 
needs. Although attitudes are changing, it would be 
worthwhile to note the words of Robert Price that 
"the attitudinal barriers are also formidable. 
First is the ingrained resistance to change among 
some business people. Because many are uncomfort-
able with change, which involves considerable risk, 
they prefer to 'fine tune'" (4, p.  23). 

We can no longer afford just to fine tune our 
current systems; change is upon us and the nature of 
the response to this change will determine what role 
one will play in designing the transportation system 
of the 1980s. 

In summary, the planner of the 1980s will be 
faced with problems that will provide opportunities 
for the creative development of new approaches for  

providing transportation. However, in order to do 
this, planners must focus on market needs and plan 
services to meet them. Conventional solutions will 
still be appropriate in many cases, but unconven-
tional services will have to be tried. Planning 
will not rely as heavily on .a single set of mathe-
matical analysis tools but will have to be more 
flexible to be able to analyze the variety of new 
services and institutional relationships that will 
occur. Market research and new-product development 
will be necessary to meet the diverse needs of dif-
ferent segments of the population. 

The emphasis of the 1980s will be on more effici-
ent use of existing resources. Fixed-route transit 
will receive less emphasis and will be viewed as one 
of a number of transportation resources that must be. 
planned as a system that includes streets, parking, 
transit, automobiles, pedestrian rights-of-way, and 
nonmotorized modes. New institutional structures 
emphasizing partnerships between the public and 
private sectors will be developed to manage these 
services. 
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